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The Buchanan County School Board in a Regular Meeting on 

Tuesday, February 6, 2018, at 5:30 p.m., met in the Main Office at 

Slate Creek, Virginia. 

 PRESENT: Mr. Scotty Owens, Chairman 

   Mr. Timothy Prater, Vice-Chairman 

Mr. David Thornbury 

Mrs. Angie McClanahan 

   Mr. Jerry Honaker 

   Mr. Mike Thompson    

Mr. Heath Harrison  

ADMINISTRATION 

 Mrs. Melanie Hibbitts    Superintendent 

Mrs. Carolyn Dillow    Clerk of the Board 

Mr. Jason Gallagher    Attorney 
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Mr. Owens called to order the February 6, 2018 regular meeting 

of the Buchanan County School Board. 

A moment of silence was observed. Mr. Owens asked everyone 

to remember Mr. Sidney Deel, a former teacher and bus driver who is 

very ill, and Mary Estep, an employee at Hurley Elementary/Middle 

School, who is also ill. 

Mr. Owens asked Carolyn Dillow to lead the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Prater, the 

Agenda was approved. 

Motion Passed 

Special recognition was given to Mr. Micah Blankenship, Hurley 

High Student, for his outstanding achievements. 

Mrs. Pam Tester Wilson, Principal, introduced Mr. Blankenship, 

who is a tenth grade student.  She noted his many accomplishments 

through academics, church leadership, community service, 

volunteerism and sports.  Micah often speaks of his faith in Christ and 

offers to pray with and for his classmates and teachers.  Mrs. Tester 

Wilson added that all these qualities attributes to why he is being 

recognized as an outstanding student at Hurley High School. 
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On behalf of the Board, Mrs. Hibbitts presented Mr. Blankenship 

with a “Special Student” Certificate of Recognition. 

Science Fair Winners were recognized: 

County Science Fair 

2017-2018 

Grades 6-12 

 

Sixth Grade: 

1st Place Mason McClanahan Hurley 

2nd Place Lucas Hale  Twin Valley 

2nd  Place MaKayla Payne Riverview 

2nd  Place Lauren Clifton  Hurley 

3rd Place Isaac Tiller  Council 

3rd Place Johnathan Baker Hurley 

 

Seventh Grade: 

 

1st Place Kaleb Elswick  Riverview 

2nd Place Josh Stacy  Hurley 

3rd Place Alexis Porter  Riverview 

3rd Place Blake Davis  Twin Valley 

 

Eighth Grade: 

 

1st Place Haylie Payne  Riverview 

2nd Place Alexis Fuller  Twin Valley 

3rd Place Brooke Ramey Riverview 

 

Middle School Group: 

 

1st Place Morgan Blankenship & Erin Sullivan  Hurley 

2nd Place Kaylie Hensley & Kara Hagerman  Hurley 

3rd Place Jordan Stevens & Cody Ratliff  Council 
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High School: 

 

1st Place  Brandon Rife  HHS 

2nd Place  Micah Blankenship HHS 

 

High School Group: 

 

1st Place  Cody Justus & AJ Justus    HHS 

2nd Place  Haylea Christian & Jacob Blankenship  HHS 

3rd Place  Kellie Hensley & Alexandria Blankenship  HHS 

Honorable Mention  Keisha Hurley & McKenna Tester   HHS 

 

Miss Morgan Blankenship, a Hurley Elementary/Middle student, 

was recognized for her selection to participate in a Coding competition 

in Richmond through Women in Technology, sponsored by Capital One. 

Mr. Parker Evans, a Grundy High student, was recognized for an 

original piece, a poem titled “Bullying”, which was entered in Appelley 

Publishing National Poetry Contest. Parker has been notified that his 

poem will be published. 

Hurley High‟s Football Team was recognized for an outstanding 

season and reaching the second round of the Regional Playoff‟s.   
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Mr. Tester thanked the Board for the recognition given the team 

and praised the team‟s successful efforts during the previous season.   

Mrs. McClanahan left the meeting to attend Grundy High‟s 

basketball homecoming at 5:57 p.m. and returned at 6:39 p.m.  Her 

son was part of the festivities. 

Mr. Greg Tester, who recently resigned as Head Football Coach, 

at Hurley High, was recognized for the accomplishments during his 

tenure, as well as the guidance and care he has given to the players 

through his leadership.  Mr. Tester was presented with a framed article 

from the Bristol Herald Courier Newspaper. 

 Mrs. Hibbitts presented the winning trophy to the school with 

the highest attendance for the month of January; Twin Valley High 

School was this month‟s winner with an attendance of 95.28%. 

Mrs. Hibbitts presented Certificates of Recognition to the Board 

Members, as February is School Board Appreciation Month. 

Mrs. Dillow was also recognized as Clerk of the Board. 

Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Thornbury the 

Board went into Closed Session for Personnel and Legal advice. 

Motion Passed 
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Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Prater, Closed 

Session was certified. 

Roll Call: 

Mrs. McClanahan  Abstain (due to coming in late) 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Mr. Honaker  Yes 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Motion Passed 

Upon motion by Mrs. McClanahan and seconded by Mr. 

Thompson, the minutes of January 16, 2018, were approved.  

Mr. Harrison questioned the motion process during the 

nomination of Chairman and not having a motion, a second or 

discussion. Mr. Harrison wanted to establish that we be consistent with 

the motion process. 
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Motion Passed - Mr. Honaker Abstained (due to being absent in 

January)  

Mr. Prater made a motion to approve Payables, Mr. Honaker 

seconded. 

Roll Call: 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Mr. Honaker  Yes 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Motion Passed 

Warrant numbers 88636 through 88800 and numbers 150487 

through 150547 were issued from the School Operation and Cafeteria 

Fund.  Warrant numbers 1180 through 1183 were issued from the 

Textbook Fund.  The total amount spent via check for the month of 

January 2018 was $949,999.28. 
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Mr. Owens gave an update of upcoming VSBA events, noting the 

March Hot Topic Conference will be held March 14 in Wytheville and 

will be joined with the WVSBA. Also, the Superintendent‟s Evaluation 

Workshop will be held in Charlottesville February 22.  There will be a 

VSBA Alternative Health Insurance Model Webinar on February 28 

from 12:00-1:00 p.m.  You must register to participate. 

 Governance Norms and Protocols were presented for adoption.  

These were developed by the Board when meeting with Samantha 

Bosserman, VSBA, December 5, 2017. 

 Mrs. McClanahan made a motion to approve the Governance 

Norms and Protocols established as a Board on December 5.  Mr. 

Honaker seconded. 

 Motion Passed 
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Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the VSBA Code of Conduct 

for School Board Members, Mr. Honaker seconded. 

 Mr. Honaker asked if this passes, do we need to look at the 

Norms and Protocols to make sure they don‟t conflict at some point.  

Mr. Owens stated that this is not a legal document, it is a guide. 

 Motion Passed 
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 Mrs. Hibbitts, Mrs. Brown and Mrs. Tester presented the 

Superintendent‟s Preliminary Budget for 2018-2019.   

 A handout of the preliminary budget was given to the Board.  

Mrs. Brown said the state projections of our average daily membership 

(ADM), which is what all of our dollars are based on, is projected at 

2661 for 2018.  She stated that our preliminary budget is based on an 

adjusted ADM of 2675.  At this time our ADM is 2750. 

The County, in discussion with Mrs. Hibbitts, said we could probably 

start at 9.5 million, which shows a decrease of $220,000 of what we 

received this year.  Overall, our revenue decrease is $412,296.  

Changes this year; we have a 6% increase in health care $267,000; 

this is keeping our percentage at 81% and the employee at 19%; 

increase in materials in chemistry of $8,000/$2,000 per high school; 

2% salary increase for contracted salaries at $328,000;reductions in 

staff through retirements and resignations will be approximately 

$350,000; miscellaneous increases due to current spending trends - 

utilities, travel, communication, etc. will be increased by $50,000; a 

new school bus $78,000; coal truck $50,000; a minivan $20,000; 

decrease in health care credit at .67% reduced the budget by 

$18,000; additional funds of $478,000 in expenses that are not in the 

current budget. 
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 Mrs. Brown concluded by reviewing a list of needs/projects, 

which she said has shortened due to the Board of Supervisors helping 

us with several repair projects from last year‟s list.  These items are 

not built into the budget at this time.  These items include sewage 

pumps and sewage lines; parking lots repaired and sealed.  These 

items total $196,000, but were $400,000 last year. 

 Mrs. Brown gave a report on J. M. Bevins Elementary, stating 

this is information only.  The land was purchased in 1970 for $62,000; 

the building was built for $388,000; additional debt was issued in May 

1972 for $500,000 to make improvements on the original building.  

September 2007 $25,000 for roof flashing replacement; June 2008 

$288,848 for a retaining wall; September 2008 an additional $15,000 

for the retaining wall; September 2009 $10,365 for tile and carpet, 

this is part of the fixed assets account.  Staff is at 12.5 employees for 

2017-18; 2011-12 we had 23.5 staff; with a total budget of $1.4 

million.  Expenses in the budget at this time include salaries, benefits, 

materials and supplies, custodial supplies and utilities is $810,000.  

Anticipated additional expenses, flood insurance $25,000; internet 

services $10,000; telephone $2,400; extra electrical $15,000; water 

services an additional $3,000; new roof $400,000; replacement of 

sewer lines $18,000; total need for the building within the next year or 

so $473,450.  The ADM in 2009 was 122 students and is 91 students 
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for 2017-18.  Mrs. Brown continued, stating, if J. M. Bevins remains 

open Buchanan County‟s basic aid would continue to receive the state 

share of funding for one full time position per grade level K-3. Since 

the classes fall below the standard if students were dispersed to other 

schools within the division and the individual classes did not exceed 

the maximum allowable per pupil teacher ratio, no additional teachers 

would be required.  The state share of funding would be lost, however, 

it is important to know that Buchanan County would also be saving on 

the local funding requirement. 

 Mrs. Hibbitts interjected that they had worked hard the last two 

years to make sure that we fall within those class guidelines based on 

the free and reduced lunch percentages to make sure we meet those 

required numbers to receive the class size reduction funding from the 

state for all the schools. 

Mrs. Hibbitts gave a calendar update noting, we are at day 101; 

have missed twelve days; operated on two, two hour delays and two, 

three hour delays, and are projected to dismiss May 31.  Mrs. Hibbitts 

noted that the positive with the inclement weather is that it had helped 

to keep our flu numbers low.   

Mrs. Hibbitts offered a proposal that would help in one day‟s 

make-up.  She asked the Board to consider taking February 19 which 

is scheduled as a no school day and have it as a regular school day, 
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which would back us up to May 30.  Open House would be scheduled 

for 3:30-6:00 p.m. at all schools on February 19. 

Upon motion by Mr. Honaker and Mr. Harrison, and seconded by 

Mr. Thompson, the Board agreed to drop the no school day for 

February 19 and add back to the calendar. 

Mr. Harrison asked what is the latest day we can go,  Mrs. 

Hibbitts replied, there isn‟t an actual late date.  We have some bank 

time and as we get closer to the end we will look at using that to 

curtail some of the days missed.  

Motion Passed 

Mrs. Hibbitts gave an enrollment update stating January wasn‟t 

good as far as weather nor for the enrollment, we lost eleven students.  

We are down to 2,730.  In checking where some of the students have 

gone, Mrs. Hibbitts said it varied; some went to Washington County; 

some to a private school in Richlands; also Kentucky, Tennessee, 

Florida and Alabama.  Mrs. Hibbitts shared some enrollment data from 

past files, noting in 1962 we had 10,087 students; 1972 we had 9,614 

students; 1982 we had 8,578 students; 1992 we had 6,166 students; 

in August 2017 we had 2,771 and today at 2,730.  From 1997 which 

was 4,735 in August to 2017 in August, we have lost 1,964 students. 
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Upon motion of Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mrs. McClanahan, 

all substitutes, volunteers and coaches were approved as presented. 

 Motion Passed – Mr. Thompson Abstained due to conflict, Mr. 

Honaker Abstained 

 Mr. Honaker asked if the wireless in the schools could be turned 

on so the teachers can have access to it.  He said in speaking with 

Mrs. Hibbitts, she had said we couldn‟t afford it.   

 Mrs. Hibbitts asked Mrs. Melinda Skeens, Technology Supervisor, 

to present information gathered regarding wireless technology. 

 Mrs. Skeens presented a presentation she titled „To Connect or 

Not To Connect‟.  She stated schools all across the nation are facing 

the issue of having enough bandwidth to allow so many devices on the 

internet. Data presented shows where we were prior to 2016 and 

technology updates since.  We have added 1,735 Chrome books to our 

wireless and internet structure.  It‟s not only the wireless devices 

pulling from our bandwidth; it is the desktops, programs running for 

bookkeeping, security systems, etc.  Ten servers have been added to 

try to get the infrastructure where it is needed.  We have gone from 

150 megabytes to 2 gigabytes in bandwidth, but it gets taken up very 

quickly.  All high schools are completely wired for wireless, as well as 
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the elementary schools.  Routers have been purchased to improve 

internet at the Central Office as well.  Information for day to day 

activities for our internet was given for both wired and wireless; many 

programs such as Accelerated Reader, testing, power school, Virtual 

Virginia and A. Linwood Holton Governor‟s School classes were listed. 

Chromebooks will be added for sixth and seventh grade next year; 

fourth and fifth the next year; followed by third, second and down to 

K-1.  Desktops need to be updated and we need to look at increasing 

our bandwidth even more because the more put on, the more we will 

need. A BYOD (bring your own device), is something some systems 

are doing, which allows kids to bring whatever device they want to 

school for educational purposes.  In researching this, the systems 

implementing BYOD that have large bandwidth aren‟t having as many 

problems as those with lower bandwidth.  Mrs. Skeens spoke with 

Susan Clair at the State Department of Education about this and she 

said opening up and allowing everybody to put their devices on the 

internet isn‟t that simple, she said, “you can‟t just flip a switch and do 

that.  If you overload the internet and bandwidth, nothing is going to 

work properly”.  In contacting other school systems to see what they 

are doing, allowing use of cell phones vary; some that allow it,  

throttle the internet and it runs like dial-up and is very limited; some 

allow teachers only; some allow no personal devices on the internet.   
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 Mrs. Skeens named several things that contribute to bandwidth 

overload:  YouTube, Netflix, Hulu, streaming of videos and music 

downloads, Snap Chat, Instagram, plus when cell phones are 

updating.  Some pitfalls to bringing your own device, which we have 

already experienced; cheating, texting answers to tests, take pictures 

of tests to share.  She said we must filter the internet because of e-

rate; we cannot turn off the filtering because it is required.   We do 

have agreements for some extenuating circumstances such as a 

student with a medical issue who has a pump that operates with a 

phone.  Cell phones have been used to video fights and then put on 

Facebook and Instagram which causes problems with instructional 

time. Bandwidth overload will require getting a cost to update our 

infrastructure to be able to handle everybody having use of their cell 

phone on the network.  More devices allow the possibility for attacks, 

security issues and viruses.  Mrs. Skeens included information on 

“Monitoring/Looking at our Bandwidth” that showed the Technology 

Center, who has 100 megabytes of bandwidth using 73 megabytes 

without cell phones; Council High using 69 megabytes with no cell 

phones; Hurley Elementary/Middle was using 96 megabytes and only 

have 100; Twin Valley Elementary/Middle used 71 megabytes; Twin 

Valley High used 95 megabytes and they both have 100 megabytes. 
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 Mrs. Skeens‟ recommendation is to continue to not allow cell 

phones on the internet, but still offer it for extenuating circumstances 

on a case by case basis.  She also would like to monitor the bandwidth 

at the schools at peak times such as noon for the rest of this year.  If 

the bandwidth is sufficient we may begin to throttle a small section 

and put our teachers on and monitor it.  Making sure we have the 

infrastructure is priority.  Mrs. Skeens noted that if there is a crisis 

situation, the chromebooks will call out like a telephone.  The internet 

will be open at all schools after 3:30 p.m. Monday–Friday and will be 

open all day on Saturday and Sunday.  Also noted was the fact that 

the Chromebooks will be monitored 24/7, if they are using it at home, 

the same filtering will apply.  Mrs. Skeens posed the question, 

shouldn‟t the use of the district internet be directed to those activities 

which support education, enrichment and career development with the 

exception of open access times after school and on weekends.   

Mr. Honaker said he likes the projection of allowing the teachers 

to have use of their cell phones.  He also stated that if you couldn‟t 

trust a teacher with a cell phone then we probably don‟t need them on 

the staff.  He said he understands the primary issue is the need for 

additional money which would be used to purchase additional 

bandwidth. 
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 Mr. Honaker thanked Mrs. Skeens for the information and for 

looking forward to next year and giving the teachers an opportunity to 

use the cell phones. 

 Mr. Thornbury and Mr. Owens thanked Mrs. Skeens, Mr. Thomas, 

and Mr. Coleman for where they have gotten our system in the 

technology department.   

 Mr. Honaker asked about basketball practice during snow days 

and having open gym. He said he understands this is not a problem as 

long as the coaches are aware they can‟t require a player to show up 

for practice if there is no school due to snow.  Mrs. Hibbitts said this is 

true and she and Mrs. Taylor will reiterate with the high school 

coaches and athletic directors, that during open gym, students will not 

be penalized or required to come. 

 Mrs. Hibbitts presented a request to have Mr. Zeke Pike, who 

has an amazing story, come to our schools to share his story.  Mr. 

George Brown, Superintendent of Tazewell County presented him at a 

Superintendent‟s Meeting and he spoke in all the Tazewell County 

Schools.  Mr. Brown said it was the most moving message he had 

heard and had made a profound impact with the students.  Mrs. 

Hibbitts contacted Mr. Bob Cole with One Life of Virginia to see if they 

would be willing to partner with the school system and cover Mr. Pike‟s 
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cost, which they agreed to do.  We will bus all 6-12 grade students to 

Riverview Elementary/Middle School on February 20th.  We will cover 

the cost of busing the students; One Life of Virginia will cover Mr. 

Pike‟s cost. Mrs. Hibbitts requested that the Board allow this 

performance to occur at Riverview and partner with One Life of 

Virginia. 

Upon motion by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mrs. 

McClanahan, the request was approved as presented. 

Motion Passed 

Administration informed the Board that they plan to advertise for 

History and Math teachers for the 2018-2019 school year.  Mrs. 

Hibbitts plans to start early in hopes of recruiting new applicants with 

colleges nearing graduation.  

Upon motion by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mrs. 

McClanahan a request to allow Council High and Council 

Elementary/Middle Schools to dismiss early on February 16, 2018 for 

the BDD Basketball Tournament, was approved. 

Motion Passed  

Upon motion by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mrs. 

McClanahan, a request from VCOM to come into our school system to 
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do Health Modules with all our schools March 19-21, and March 21-23, 

2018, was approved. 

Motion Passed 

Upon motion by Mrs. McClanahan and seconded by Mr. Harrison 

and Mr. Thompson, Mr. Owens was nominated to serve on the 

Advisory Board for the A. Linwood Holton Governor‟s School for the 

remainder of the 2017-2018 school year. 

Motion Passed 

Upon motion by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mr. Honaker 

and Mr. Thompson, the Board approved proceeding with the 21st 

Century Grant for Council Elementary/Middle, Council High, Hurley 

Elementary/Middle and Hurley High Schools for the 2018-2019 school 

year. 

Motion Passed 

Mr. Prater presented and made a motion to accept the Personnel 

Committee recommendations for the following:  Michelle Stacy and 

Elivia McCoy to fill two custodial positions at Hurley Elementary/Middle 

School; Tiffany McDonald, teacher at Riverview Elementary/Middle 

School, and George Brown, JROTC, who will not start until next school 

year.  Mr. Thornbury seconded the motion. 

Motion Passed 
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Mr. Owens gave an update of the Building Committee stating, 

upon recommendation by Mr. Gallagher, we are extending our escrow 

account with Sun Trust Bank for an additional four months.  The 

deadline was January 31, 2018. 

Mr. Honaker made a motion to accept the recommendation to 

extend the escrow account with Sun Trust and Mr. Harrison seconded. 

Motion Passed 

The next regularly scheduled meeting was set for Thursday, 

March 1, 2018, at 5:30 p.m.  

 Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mrs. McClanahan, 

 the meeting was adjourned. 

Motion Passed 

     Scotty Owens   
     Chairman of Board 
 

      March 19,  2018   

      Date 
ATTEST: 

Carolyn J. Dillow   
Clerk of the Board 
 

March 19, 2018    
Date 

 
At the time of printing the minutes, the Board Meeting was 

rescheduled to March 19, 2018. 


